MINUTES
 
FY 2004-2005 BUDGET WORKSHOPS
TRANSYLVANIA COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
Transylvania Activity Center, Ecusta Road
May 25, 26 & 27, 2004
 
 
TUESDAY, MAY 25, 2004, 6:00 p.m.
 
Commissioners present: Chairman Ray Miller, Marla Cilley, Jeff Duvall and David Guice.  Commissioner Davenport arrived at 6:30 pm
Staff:  Manager Artie Wilson, Finance Director Gay Poor, Clerk to Board Kimberly Conover
No member of the public or press was present.
 
Chairman Miller called the workshop to order at 6:00 p.m. for the purpose of considering the FY 2004-2005 budget.  The budget is a computer printout, with a three-ring binder as the explanation and backup of the budget, and is on file in the finance office, administration building and at the library. 
 
WELCOME
The chairman welcomed all members present and explained the procedure the board will follow to arrive at a decision for the budget.  To allow all commissioners to have a general understanding of the budget, the chairman’s goal for the first day of the workshop was to receive an overview from the manager of all revenues, expenses and fund balances.  The workshops that follow will be spent working through the budget by departments, reviewing both revenues and expenses.  Although six days have been set aside for the workshop, the plan is to complete the process in three days.
 
OVERVIEW:
The manager gave a general overview of the proposed budget.  Although there is some improvement in the economy throughout the state, we do not project the same level of improvement in Transylvania County due to the continued impact from the loss of RFS Ecusta, AGFA and Coats.  Given the local economic situation, all county agencies were asked to hold operational expenses, excluding wages and benefits and gasoline, equal to last year.  By-and-large, county departments were able to do this.
 
The proposed FY 2004-05 Budget was summarized as follows:
      Proposed budget                        $32.8 million   ($1.1 million more than last year)
      Less BRCC and Imaging           $  0.8 million   (upfront funds for renovations)
      Operational Budget                    $32.0 million
      FY 2003-04                               $31.7 million
      Difference                                $  0.3 million   (0.9% increase)
 
The manager noted that the 2005 budget can be accomplished without increasing the ad valorem tax rate.
                        
MAJOR ASSUMPTIONS:
· Tax base:  $3.5 billion, $134 million over last year. 
· Includes $25 million for AGFA and $25.4 million for Ecusta; however, both are being appealed. 
· Revenue from Ecusta and AGFA is mainly offset by incentives offered to attract industry and jobs.
· Sales tax:  slightly above last year’s budget by 0.8%, our projection is to be below budget this year. 
· Local sales tax (Article 39) projected to increase 2%
· Sales tax allocated by population (Articles 40 & 42) projected to increase 3.5%
· Article 44 sales tax will not generate enough tax to offset the losses in inventory and intangibles taxes; we have budgeted receiving $53,000 from the State as hold harmless.
· ADM funds:  $94,000 budgeted; Governor may withhold 50% of total allotment for small business assistance
· Licenses and fees are up slightly because of activity at Register of Deeds office, EMS & Building Permitting
· Revenue includes grants of $196,631 for economic development efforts
· Revenue from Register of Deeds Enhancement Fund will be used to offset cost for Imaging System: $100,000
 
STAFF CHANGES:
· The manager stated that there are currently 279 permanent personnel.  He has proposed a net increase of six staff, as follows:
            Revaluation                                   1
            Register of Deeds                          1
            Network Administrator                  1
            Communicators                             2
            School Resource Officers              2
            Less Maintenance Supervisor        -1     
            Net Staff Increase                         6      (Total increase of $184,000)
 
·         There was general discussion about the positions recommended and the associated costs to make these increases.
·         School Resource Officers were discussed in some detail.  We are starting the fourth year of the grant, and after this year we are no longer obligated to continue. 
Ø      Commissioner Guice suggested that we further review these SRO positions at a later date.
Ø      It was also suggested that we show the grant people as grant people so it will be easier to understand the real number of SROs (total 4) – i.e., when the grant goes away, so does the position.
 
· Other Personnel Issues:
o        2% market adjustment plus continuation of pay for performance = $236,000
o        Health insurance costs:  $400,000 reduction from FY 2003-04 budget due to the combination of the impact from going to BC/BS and the conservatism of projected spending.
o        However, we anticipate an increase in premiums of about 16-18%.
 
BREAK FOR DINNER: 7:10 p.m.  The group took a short break, then proceeded with the review while eating dinner.
 
MAJOR CHANGES IN DEPARTMENTS
· Special items:
· Jail and space needs study = $50,000
· Legal expenses for Mustard Seed lawsuit = $50,000
·         Workers compensation and liability insurance increases = $75,000, (32%)
· Experience index went from .83 to .96
· County had 9 OSHA recordables this year
·         Economic development grant efforts = $181,631  (wash)
·         Medicaid reduction from last year’s budget = $100,000 (whatever it is, we have to pay it)
·         Schools:
· Current expense = $300,824, a (5%) increase; includes teachers’ and coaches’ supplement increases
Ø      Commissioners wanted more information about the school career counselor position in middle schools
· Capital expense = $1,325,000 – an increase of $69,090 (5.5%)
· Total school budget = $10.5 million, 30% of our budget
· Commissioners discussed renovations for Rosman and Brevard high schools:
§         Concession stand/restrooms for football field at RHS = $125,000 (plus $75,000 reserved from last year and $50,000 from the prior year = $250,000)
§         Concession stand/restrooms/lights and safety issues at BHS = $125,000 
Ø      Is there a way for the board of commissioners to better control the school’s spending on certain projects, so that those projects will be guaranteed to be done?
·         Economic Development Incentives:
· Normal = $150,000
· Incentives from AGFA and Ecusta = $203,409
· Lowe’s = $10,000
·         Blue Ridge Community College
· Renovations = $730,292
· Capital  = $673,907
· Capital Requests for Equipment:  During the discussion about capital equipment, commissioners requested that the manager get further justification from the Sheriff regarding a prisoner transport vehicle.  They suggested that we also look at using the patrol cars that sit idle while someone is out on disability.
·         Contingency:  $50,000 ($25,000 over last year)
·         Reserve for 150th Transylvania County Anniversary celebration = $30,000 (5-yr plan)
· Solid Waste: 5% increase proposed; MSW increase by $2/ton proposed
· Special Project accounts:
· IT = $1.1 million in FY 04-05, $.5 million FY 05-06
· New Library = $6.1 million FY 04-05, $0.9 million FY 05-06
· Fund Balance:  $23.9 million reflects projection of staying equal to last year, $19.9 million for FY 2005
· Increase in designated fund for jail = +$4.5 million
· Undesignated Fund Balance = $8.4 million (25.5% of budget)
 
During the discussion about the fund balance, commissioners discussed the possibility of building a new holding cell at the courthouse. When we replace the windows, can we get into that area at the back of the courtroom that has not been accessible?  Commissioners discussed the possibilities of using that area for a holding cell.
 
BREAK:  The chairman called for a ten-minute break.
 
MAJOR REVENUES AND EXPENDITURES BY DEPARTMENT:  Following the break, Gay Poor discussed the major changes in departments.
·         Departments discussed were the board of commissioners, administration, human resources, finance, Board of Elections, tax assessment, tax collections, register of deeds housekeeping, and information technology.  Other items discussed were legal expenses, facility maintenance, Blue Ridge Community College, and transportation for senior citizens, TVS, child development, Med-Drive and the general public.  Also discussed was the non-departmental budget, which increased $123,000.  During the discussion, the following items were identified:
·         Health insurance costs decreased from $7,475 to $6,000 per employee for the year
·         Board of Commissioners budget:  decrease of $20,000; $17,000 of that was for laptops last year
·         Administration:
·         $59,000; $50,000 for contract services for jail and space studies
Ø      Commissioner Cilley asked about the security system in the buildings in case of an incident with disgruntled personnel or clients.  There is a policy in place if there is a feeling that there will be a problem, call 911 and press the panic button if necessary.  Sheriff and police department both respond. 
·         During a discussion regarding the requirements of a holding facility, it was noted that it is out of the budget for the time being.
·         Discussion centered on funding for two SRO positions.
·         Forest Patrol Position:  Discussion was held about the forest patrol position.  It was suggested that we not break out that position so the sheriff can utilize the forest patrol person for other purposes.  That would free up 2/3 of a person.  The forest would be patrolled as part of the routine patrol of the Sheriff’s department.  This would not affect the contracts that have been set up by Sheriff for the areas like Lake Toxaway and Sapphire Lakes that have chosen to pay for a higher level of service.
·         Maintenance Department:  There was discussion about a lead person in the maintenance department.  At this point, David McNeillis doing a good job, and the manager does not want to upset the balance that exists now.   
·         Emergency Medical Services:  The manager recommends one toughbook laptop to see how much efficiency is created; if that works well, then we can look at getting the other five laptops.  Commissioner Duvall suggested an electronic clipboard that allows you to check off the services provided and get a signature on it.
· Communications:  The manager recommends a plotter for Communications
· Woodyard was discussed; commissioners would like a status report on the concession stand project that was funded last year.
· The Silvermont reserve is stable and will be at $188,000 by the end of this year.
· The county has received a request for funds in the amount of $25,000 from SAFE.  Commissioner Guice provided the group with an overview of the progress SAFE has made over the last few years.  Commissioners will consider the request when they consider the other outside agencies.
 
No action was taken.  The chairman recessed the meeting until 6:00 p.m. Wednesday, May 26, 2004, at the Transylvania ActivityCenter.  The meeting recessed at 11:00 pm.
 
 
 
 
WEDNESDAY, MAY 26, 6:00, Activity Center
 
Commissioners present: Chairman Ray Miller, Vice Chairman Jeff Duvall, Marla Cilley, and David Guice.  Rob Davenport arrived at 6:10 pm.
Staff present: Manager Artie Wilson, Finance Director Gay Poor, Clerk Kimberly Conover
There was no member of the public or the media present.
 
Ray Miller presided over the meeting and called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.
 
REVIEW OF MAJOR ITEMS COVERED THE PREVIOUS EVENING
Mr. Wilson reviewed major items discussed last night:
1. Sheriff’s Department:  The manager reported that he met with the Sheriff earlier in the day to discuss the following matters that were brought up during the previous meeting:
·         The manager discussed with the Sheriff that the SROs classified as grant positions would be eliminated for FY 05-06 if funding was not obtained for that year. 
·         They discussed that the replacement of vehicles is based on mileage, and 5 vehicles are proposed to be replaced.  The manager also discussed with the Sheriff the necessity of patrol vehicles being so fully equipped. 
·         Prisoner transport van and a holding cell in the courthouse
·         The possibility of using regular patrol deputies in the national forest was discussed with the Sheriff, who told the manager that he had no problem with moving the person and expenses where the other road deputies are.  The Sheriff also agreed to move Mr. Hawkins from Investigations to where the road deputies are.
·         The manager discussed the impact that turning the private roads in Lake Toxaway over to the State would have on the Sheriff’s department.  Sheriff Orr has stated that the only impact would be that his deputies could enforce speeding violations; it would not affect the current contract for services he provides. 
2. Schools:
·         C&TE Teacher:  The manager discussed the Career and Technical Education (C&TE) Teacher position with Sonna Lyda earlier today.  The state reduced funding for the positions in the middle schools (BMS and RMS) by 6.5 months of employment for the FY 2003-04 and other years, causing the school to have to pull funds from local teacher and teacher assistant allocations.  Dr. Lyda has requested county funds to help cover the state cuts in the C&TE program.
·         School capital:  The manager reported that Dr. Lyda has asked Norris Barger to reprioritize capital spending.  She feels that the stadium renovations at BHS could be done for $125,000.  Renovations are for safety, lighting, concession stand and restrooms.
·         Chairman Miller will write a letter from the Board of Commissioners to Dr. Lyda requesting that the school board specify how county funds will be utilized for capital projects.
 
BREAK:  The chairman recessed the meeting for dinner from 7-7:30 pm
 
FIRE DEPARTMENTS
Chairman Miller explained a chart he prepared showing the graph of fire districts comparing assessed value and tax rates.  He noted that the county asks the fire departments to do three things:  fire protection, first responder and rescue.  Issues that should be considered during the discussions are pay per call, fire ratings, and contractual arrangements and response protocol.
 
Emergency Services Coordinator David McNeill and Fire Marshall Gerald Grose were present to explain budgets for the fire departments and to answer any questions necessary. 
 
Mr. McNeill identified the issues he considered when he made his budget recommendations, including fire protection, first responder, what the cost to provide service in the area would be, and what the individual fire department was trying to accomplish in its district.  He described the factors and assumptions he took into account to assess each department.  He stated he feels that each department is satisfied with his suggestions at this point.
 
Commissioners reviewed the budgets of each fire department.  Mr. McNeill has recommended the following budgets and calculated fire tax rates for the fire departments:
                        Balsam Grove                            $69,530                           $0.1391
                        Brevard                                   $131,000                           $0.0250
                        Cedar Mountain                         $90,909                           $0.0928
                        Connestee Falls                        $253,255                           $0.0562
                        Etowah-Horseshoe                      $3,000                           $0.0322
                        Lake Toxaway                         $337,910                           $0.0299
                        Little River                               $220,649                           $0.0776
                        North Transylvania                     $78,283                           $0.1268
                        Rosman                                   $212,327                           $0.0818
                       
During the discussion about the budget for the Rosman fire department, commissioners considered ways to reduce Rosman’s fire tax rate to below $0.07.  It was decided that monies from the transition fund could be used to purchase some necessary equipment, which would reduce their future debt.  It is anticipated that this could drop their recommended tax rate from $0.0818 to approximately $0.069.  The finance director will review these numbers before tomorrow’s workshop session.
 
After the review of fire departments was complete, Mr. McNeill and Mr. Grose left at 10:05 pm.
 
SOLID WASTE
The finance director reviewed the solid waste enterprise fund, and operating revenues and expenses for commissioners. 
 
Commissioners discussed the following requests from solid waste:
·         MSW: request for 5% increase from $40 to $42
·         Tractor tires w/o certification:  $100/ton to recover direct disposal cost
·         Tire stacking:  $0.75 per tire.  Some vendors (Charlie’s Tire and Brown Tires) stack their tires in the tire trailer, but most dump tires on the ground and our people have to stack them.  Solid waste requests a fee of $0.75 per tire be charged to cover stacking costs. The manager recommends that we institute a policy of allowing tires to be brought in at no charge if the customer stacks them, or charging the customer if the county stacks them.  The manager proposes that we communicate with everyone our intention ahead of time.  It was noted that the county probably cannot mechanize some of the tire stacking.
 
It was decided by consensus not to charge a tire-stacking fee, but to require tires to be stacked or the customer will lose the availability to use the landfill.
 
·         Paint:  request for $2 per can (gallon) to dispose of paint cans
·         Electronics:  request for $10 for disposal of TVs with cathode ray tubes (CRT), other electronics:  $5 (non residential only) – commissioners need  more information before deciding
·         Mobile homes:  $250 per unit – commissioners need more information before deciding
 
The finance director reported that the county has received $106,000 from NCDENR to construct a concrete pad to be used for white goods storage.  The state will reimburse the county for the costs of construction of the concrete pad.
 
There was discussion about the possible incineration of waste.  It was noted that this issue has been reviewed in the past, and besides being very expensive to install and initiate an incinerator, we probably could not get a permit.  However, we are looking at the issue of burning methane at the Calvert site.
 
The Chairman recessed the meeting at 10:50 pm to Thursday, May 27, 2004, 6:00 pm at the Transylvania Activity Center.
 
 
 
 
THURSDAY, MAY 27, 2004, Activity Center
 
Commissioners present:  Chairman Miller, Commissioners Duvall, Cilley, and Guice.  Commissioner Davenport arrived at 6:10 p.m.
 
Staff present:  Manager Artie Wilson, Finance Director Gay Poor, and Clerk Kimberly Conover.  Present during the first part of the meeting were Sheriff Bobby Orr and Lt. Eddie Lance.  School Superintendent Sonna Lyda was present during the discussion about the school’s budget.
 
No member of the media or public was present at the beginning of the meeting; however, John Passmore of the Taxpayer’s Watch Group arrived at 7:45 pm for the last half of the meeting.
 
Chairman Miller presided over the meeting and called the meeting to order at 6:07 p.m.  He stated the purpose of the meeting for the evening was to discuss with agencies any concerns and requests, and to give commissioners an opportunity to express any of their concerns.
 
SHERIFF’S DEPARTMENT
 
·         Request for Two Additional Officers:  The Sheriff requested the addition of two officers, stating that it has been a while since the department had an increase in personnel.  His patrolmen are stretched to the limit, and he is concerned that safety may become an issue.  He stated that a ten-minute response time is becoming more normal.  There are currently 57 people in the Sheriff’s department.  The Sheriff suggested that he could move two of his present officers to patrol duty and, with the addition of two new patrol officers he will be able to have one additional patrolman on duty for each shift.
 
Recently, the department has seen a growing population of people using drugs, especially methamphetamines (meth).  These people seem to be more dangerous than they have been in the past, and the jail is being filled with these offenders.  Often, these people are difficult to handle, especially by an officer who is alone.  He noted that arrests have increased over the last four years, and especially during 2004.
 
During a question and answer period, the following items were discussed:
o        The chairman asked if there was only one patrolman per vehicle even in the middle of the night, and was told that there was.
o        Drugs and alcohol seem to be driving the increase in crime, which includes an increase in assaults and domestic violence.
o        Commissioner Guice asked if the numbers in the report distributed by the Sheriff take into account deputies in Lake Toxawayand Sapphire Lakes, and was told that they do not.  They can be called in the event of an emergency, but have to be paid for their time.  
o        Sheriff Orr was asked if his goals could be accomplished if he shifted resources.  Lt. Lance discussed the structure of the Sheriff’s department in Macon and Haywood counties.  It was suggested that we also look at the Sheriff’s department organizational charts for Henderson and Madison counties for a comparison to Transylvania County.
o        Lt. Lance reported that their biggest problem was drugs, especially meth.
o        Investigators handled over 800 cases last year.  Discussion centered on the number of hours and workload necessary to investigate an incident.
o        Chain of custody of legal documents and NCIC warrants was discussed.  Document must be in dispatcher’s hands in order to make an arrest.  16000 warrants have been passed through dispatch since 2000.
 
·         SROs:  There was discussion about the possibility of shifting personnel such as SROs to patrol duty.  Chairman Miller questioned the necessity of SROs in the elementary schools.  The Sheriff explained that they are needed to safeguard against outside influences, to teach safety-related classes, to track absences, and to build a positive role model relationship with children, especially at-risk children.  There is also some intervention that takes place.  Commissioner Guice asked about funding for SROs and how the county could help.  Chief Wilde and Sheriff Orr are currently working on finding funding.  It was suggested that we contact Senator Dole’s office and other agencies for help.
 
·         National Forest Deputy:  The budget for the deputy patrolling the National Forest is $18,000.  The forest deputy uses less than 50% of his time patrolling the forest.  Discussion centered on the possibility of utilizing the forest deputy as part of the routine patrol.  It was noted that the Lake Toxaway and Sapphire Lake situation is different because they pay for the extra service (those areas covered by other funds). 
 
·         Civil Service:  Commissioners discussed the civil service process and vehicles necessary to effectively accomplish the serving of legal documents.
 
·         Control of Sheriff’s Telecommunicators:  The Sheriff would like to have control of his telecommunicators in the communications department. 
 
·         Request for Prisoner Transport Van:  Commissioners discussed the necessity of a prisoner transport van for the purpose of taking prisoners to and from court and other institutions.  The van would hold approximately eight people.  $30,000 is in the budget for a van; the manager does not recommend its purchase at the present time.  It was suggested that the van will be necessary if we ever get a prison in the county; however, Commissioner Guice feels that the necessity for a van already exists as our prisoner population is rapidly increasing.
 
·         Specially-Equipped Patrol Cars:  The Sheriff reported that his vehicles have an average of 130,000+ miles on them.  He requested the replacement of cars with over that mileage.  Commissioners also discussed the necessity of having such expensive and fully-equipped vehicles.  After some discussion, it was felt that further review was needed to resolve these issues. 
 
· Funding for School Resource Officers:  Commissioners reviewed the discussion they had last night about funding for two SROs.  The Sheriff stated that he is working on procuring funding.  Commissioners reiterated that when the grants go away, so do the positions unless the Sheriff can find the money somewhere.  How do we approach this from a long-term solution?
· Commissioner Guice suggested that perhaps the Sheriff should restructuring of the department and reallocation manpower.
· Commissioner Cilley suggested that we set a deadline in the future where we can work toward completing our goals.  This will give us time to work through the issues.
· Commissioner Davenport suggested that we use the new IT network administrator in the Sheriff’s office to handle their IT needs, and use the freed-up budget for funding the SROs.  The Sheriff stated that the IT person does not function solely in IT, but is multifunctional; therefore, that solution would be impractical.
 
·         Funding for Operation Achilles:  The Sheriff requested $10,000 to help fund Operation Achilles, an effort using the combined resources of the Sheriff’s Department, the police department, and state and federal bureaus to incarcerate crack cocaine addicts and other offenders.  Operation Achilles has received national recognition from ATF, which along with the SBI provide funding as they can.  The Sheriff noted that there has recently been an increase in deaths caused by drug use.  A decision regarding funding will be made after further consideration.
 
Chairman Miller thanked the Sheriff for his participation and stated that communications will continue.
 
BREAK:  After the Sheriff left the meeting at 8:00 p.m., the chairman called a five minute recess.
 
DISCUSSION ABOUT SCHOOL SYSTEM:  School Superintendent Sonna Lyda discussed with commissioners issues concerning the school system. 
 
·         Career and Technical Education Teacher:  Dr. Lyda explained that the Career and Technical Education Teacher is a vocation education teacher.  In order to graduate, students must declare a vocational pathway by the end of eighth grade.  The vocational programs in the eighth grade have a major focus on careers and technology (computer skills, biotechnology, genetics, natural resources, etc.) that emphasize that pathway.  Dr. Lyda stated that this is an excellent program that develops leadership and keeps children in school.  The state cut funding for the program last year because of the reduction in pupils in the school system.  However, Dr. Lyda feels that the current trend is for an increased number of students.  She was able to find funding last year, but has not been able to fund the program for the coming year.  Dr. Lyda stated that if the county was not able to help with funding, she would find funding somewhere. Commissioners discussed the situation and will decide after further consideration.
 
·         Capital projects:  The commissioners were in agreement that improvements to the restroom facilities at the stadium were badly needed. However, commissioners expressed concern over the diverting of funds for certain capital projects once they had been allocated by the county.  The chairman requested that the school board keep the board of commissioners informed on how they would spend funds allocated for capital projects.
 
·         Coaches’ supplements:  After a short discussion, Dr. Lyda stated that she felt that the proposal for coaches’ supplements was a fair offer.
 
BREAK:  Dr. Lyda left; the meeting was recessed for dinner from 8:25 – 8:55 p.m. 
 
DISCUSSION ABOUT SOLID WASTE
 
· The Issue of Liquid Paint Disposal:  The manager reported that liquid paint is prohibited by NCDENR from disposal in the county landfill.  In the past, community service labor and landfill staff would use several methods of drying the paint in an effort to make it acceptable for disposal.  They would give paint away in a paint swap held at Earth Day festivals, paint the inside of green boxes, and add oil dry or cat litter to dry the paint.  However, with the number of cans of paint being disposed of in the landfill each year going from a few dozen to thousands, there is not sufficient community service people and/or staff hours available to handle the workload.  All other surrounding counties, with the exception of Buncombe County, require the homeowners to dry the paint before disposal.  In BuncombeCounty dried paint is regular trash, and liquid paint is accepted in the Household Hazardous Waste collection program at a charge of $2.00 per can, up to a gallon-size can. 
 
Solid waste director Will Sagar has requested the approval of a $2-per-can fee for the disposal of liquid paint by county residents.  This service would be provided as a part of the landfill’s Household Hazardous Waste collection, which operates monthly in season, and by appointment.  Paint dried by the homeowner can be disposed in his regular trash.  Commercial establishments will be required to dry all paint before disposing of it.  There was discussion about the $2.00 fee issue.
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to approve a $2 fee for disposal of liquid paint in the landfill (up to a gallon), seconded by Commissioner Davenport.
 
During discussion, Commissioner Davenport remarked that all we are doing is responding to DENR demands.  The manager noted that there are not always community service workers available to paint the inside of the green boxes.  Chairman Miller expressed his feeling that it is too high a fee. 
 
Commissioner Guice called the question.
 
The vote on the motion was 1 aye from Commissioner Davenport and 4 noes.
 
Commissioner Davenport suggested that we give people the option of drying paint.  The discussion continued on whether the county should accept liquid paint.
 
Commissioner Cilley moved that we not accept liquid paint (the paint has to be dry), seconded by Commissioner Duvall.  The motion passed with a vote of 4 ayes and 1 no from Commissioner Davenport.
 
· Issue of Disposal of Cathode Ray Tubes:  Due to their high lead content, Cathode Ray Tubes (CRTs) have been declared hazardous waste by the Solid Waste Section of NCDENR, and are therefore prohibited for disposal in the county landfill.  The solid waste director feels that the quantity of CRTs that will be disposed in the county landfill will continue to grow as more and more electronic products age.  Mr. Sagar has proposed a fee of $10 for CRTs stored at the Household Hazardous Waste collection center, waiting for someone to collect and take them away.  The manager noted that it costs money to do that, and the solid waste director’s intent is to establish a fee that would cover the direct cost of the service.   
 
The consensus of the commissioners was that there is no problem with charging a $10 fee.
 
RECAP ON OTHER ITEMS OF CONCERN:
 
· Fire Department/Rescue Squad Issues: 
· Rosman Fire and Rescue:  The manager brought up the issue of the merger of Rosman Rescue Squad with Rosman Fire Department and reported that the basic issues regarding the transition have been settled.  David McNeill has proposed that we utilize $42,000 of the monies budgeted for transition costs to support rescue expenses incurred by Rosman Fire and Rescue Department during the merger process and to reduce expenses related to rescue services in the upcoming budget. 
 
$9,000 of the monies set aside for transition costs will be used for Articles of Incorporation, lawyer fees, title fees and transfers and other transition costs.  The remainder of the funds, $33,000, will fund the following items:
                           Building fund (floor repairs)                                     $2,689
                           Capital Cash Purchases (extrication tools)              $18,000
                           Communications                                                     $2,750
                           Education and Training – Rescue                             $1,165
                           Medical Equipment (auto external defibrillators)        $5,000
                           Medical Supplies                                                     $1,746
                           Rescue Equipment (hand tools)                                $1,650             $33,000
 
The net result is that the proposed budget for the Rosman fire department would be reduced from $212,327 to $179,327.  Taking into account this reduced budget, Gay Poor has calculated the resulting tax rate at $0.0690 (down from the recommended rate of $0.0818).  Rosman Fire and Rescue does not have any problem with the proposal.
 
· Rosman Rescue Squad:  The manager also updated commissioners regarding the disposition of the remaining funds held by Rosman Rescue.  David McNeill and Gerald Grose were recently told that the Rosman Rescue Squad was intending to disburse a $5,000 death benefit to retiree members of the squad as a result of the merger of the Rosman Rescue Squad and the Rosman Volunteer Fire Department.  Mr. McNeill has requested of the rescue squad a letter stating in writing what happened to the funds.  This letter will be forwarded to the North Carolina Attorney General’s office.  Mr. McNeill will follow up in the morning if he does not receive by the end of today the information requested from the rescue squad.
 
· Board of Education Budget:  The manager’s recommendation for the Board of Education’s proposed budget was:
o        Total capital:  $1.3 million, an increase of  $174,000
o        Current expense:  $6.448 million, an increase of $132,000
 
This represents a reduction in their proposed budget from an increase of 7.3% to an increase of 5.0%.   It was noted that the two School Resource Officers (SROs) were not included in the budget.  School Superintendent Sonna Lyda has accepted the recommended budget and it is felt that the school board will also. 
 
By consensus, the commissioners agreed to accept the manager’s recommendations.
 
·         Staffing Issues:  The manager’s recommendations for changes in staffing positions were discussed as follows:
· School Resource Officers:  Add the two SRO positions previously paid by COPS grant.  The consensus was to approve the two SRO positions.
 
· In the Register of Deeds’ office:  One position from part-time to full-time.  The consensus was to approve the request.
 
· Sheriff’s Department:  Commissioner Duvall made a motion to give the Sheriff one new patrol deputy for the road if he will find the other three positions, so that the Sheriff can have one additional road patrol person per shift, seconded by Commissioner Guice.   During discussion it was noted that the cost of one additional officer is about $37,000, including salary, benefits and other associated costs.  There was discussion about the possibility of different people (telecommunicators, IT person, SRO officers, etc.) who could be reallocated and utilized as patrol officers.  The motion passed with a unanimous vote.
 
· Network administrator:  In response to Commissioner Guice’ question, the manager stated that there was no one currently employed by the county who could be moved into the position of network administrator.  He added that not only will the county have to retrain our current personnel to handle the new system, but we will need an additional person with the expertise to oversee and maintain the system.  Commissioner Davenport asked about the possibility of contracting out some of the work.  Commissioner Cilley responded that we will need someone that knows all about the county structure and can be on the job full time. Commissioner Guice requested that the board of commissioners have final approval of a network administrator when the time comes.  Commissioner Cilley expressed some concern about network security if there is no network administrator overseeing the system.  After further discussion, Commissioner Duvall moved to leave money in the budget as recommended by the manager, seconded by Commissioner Cilley.  The motion passed with a vote of 4 ayes and 1 no.
 
· Maintenance Director:  It was the recommendation of the manager to eliminate the position of maintenance director.
 
· Personnel for Revaluation:  David Reid feels that a revaluation person will pay for himself in the ability to do the field work by getting proper valuation on properties.  As there was no challenge to this request, the commissioners agreed to the tax assessor’s request.
 
· Other Upgrades:  The chairman noted that the other upgraded positions and changes were previously agreed upon.
 
· Other Requests and Issues:
· Commissioners discussed a market adjustment of 2% and continuation of the pay-for-performance system.  During discussion about health insurance increases, it was noted that the county anticipates an increase in the amount of dependent coverage. 
 
· $50,000 for jail and space needs study (all properties, what to do with library, etc.)
 
· $50,000 contingency
 
· $30,000 for the celebration of the 150th Anniversary of Transylvania County ($30,000 each year for 5 years)
 
· Sheriff’s request of $10,000 for the Achilles Project:  Commissioner Duvall made a motion to give the Sheriff $8,000 for the Achilles project, seconded by Commissioner Cilley.  Commissioner Guice stated that he felt more inclined to give the Sheriff $10,000; however, during discussion, it was decided that the Sheriff would be able to find the other $2,000 somewhere. The motion passed with a unanimous vote.
 
· Outside agencies:  Commissioners agreed to fund $5,000 for the war memorial in Asheville and $5,000 for Boys and Girls Club.
 
· Sheriff’s cars: Commissioners discussed the four cars and one Explorer in the Sheriff’s department, and would like to see the use of such large expensive cars with lots of equipment curbed. 
 
· Prisoner transport van:  Commissioners discussed the process of prisoner transports and the need for a prisoner transport van. Commissioner Duvall felt that the need was not pressing for the moment; however, Commissioner Guice felt that the van was useful now and would be necessary in the future when we have a new detention facility.  The manager suggested moving the funds from the Sheriff’s budget to the contingency fund for the future.  Commissioner Guice moved to fund the van at $30,000, seconded by Commissioner Cilley.  The motion passed with a vote of 3 ayes and 2 noes.
 
After all the changes were made, there was some discussion about the changes to the final budget figures.  The manager stated that there was no real change to the budget and it could be easily adjusted so that it will continue to be balanced.  The manager then requested permission to hold the public hearing on June 14th, and the meeting to finalize the budget on June 28, 2004.  He noted that commissioners can make any changes they feel necessary up to the time of final adoption. 
 
The consensus of the group was to approve the proposed budget as recommended by the manager and as modified during the budget sessions.
 
There being no further business to come before the board, Commissioner Cilley moved to adjourn the budget meetings, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.  The chairman adjourned the meeting at 9:45 pm.
 
 
 
                                                                                    ______________________________
                                                                                    Raymond D. Miller, Chairman
 
ATTEST:
 
 
_________________________________
Kimberly T. Conover, Clerk to Board
